BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held – 13th March 2014
Present:
Councillors Steve Bellamy (Chair), June Derbyshire, Maggie Don, Ellie Manns and Margaret Talbot 
Tenant Representatives:
Martyn Lund (Highfield Road)

Brian Kimpton (Counties)


Mick Springthorpe (Town Centre)

Jim French (Desborough)


Sandra Nash (Counties)

Trevor Nash (Counties)
Josephine Copson (Alfred Street)

Gloria Tubb (Grange)

Mark Ingram (Sackville Street)

Brent Woodford (Ashley)
Also Present:
Lucy Tomlinson (PCSO Kettering)


Sgt Adam Ward (Northants Police)
John Conway (Head of Housing)

Leona Mantle (Housing)

Linda Nash (Housing)

Pearl Nathaniel (Finance)
Jenna Bartley (Community Services)
David Pope (Committee Administrator)
13.TF.98
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Hayley Fountain and Councillor Jenny Henson. It was noted that Councillor Talbot was acting as substitute for Councillor Henson. 
13.TF.99 
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None

13.TF.100
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 6th February 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

13.TF.101
MATTERS ARISING

13.TF.90 -  Rent Review 2014/15
It was noted that KBC’s Executive Committee had approved a 5.1% rent increase at its meeting on 12th February. The forum heard that the views of tenants had been considered and discussed at the meeting, however the officer recommendation to approve the increase had been endorsed by members. 
13.TF.92 – Tenants’ Forum Constitution
John Conway thanked the forum for their comments on the draft constitution at the previous meeting. The constitution would be presented to Full Council on 23rd April and, if adopted, would ensure that elections for chair and vice-chair took place in accordance with the new procedures outlined in the draft document.
13.TF.102
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES

None
13.TF.103 
HEALTH AND WELLBEING
Jenna Bartley, Community Services Officer, attended the meeting to provide a presentation on the topic of Improving Health and Wellbeing in Kettering. 


Jenna provided an outline of the projects she was coordinating across the borough, with the aim of reducing the life expectancy gap between the most and least deprived areas of Kettering and the promotion of healthy eating and living.

Jenna advised the forum that working with family units was especially important, with a project named Healthy, Happy Families currently underway. This project was due to run for six weeks and involved both parents and children partaking in physical activities and team games, followed by an hour of cooking skills where the food cooked would be taken home to provide a nutritious dinner for the family. Smoking cessation courses were also being undertaken, and it was hoped to run adult cooking courses in future. 
Details were provided of the health walks programme which comprised of walks on even, accessible terrain that lasted under 90 minutes. The forum heard that a new programme would soon be distributed, with different walks around the borough including new walks in Desborough. 
Workplace Health would see health events featuring free blood pressure and weight checks. The Sport Relief run was promoted, and the forum noted this would be taking place in Kettering on Sunday 23rd March.

Other projects included:-

· Health ‘MOT’ Events
· Work with Co-Op and Northamptonshire Libraries
· Health Day at Kettering-by-the-Sea
· Healthy Living Sessions
· World Stroke Day – 29th October at Corn Market Hall

· Change4Life clubs
· Activity on Referral & Cardiac Phase IV
The Chair thanked Jenna for her presentation and noted that the subject would warrant a future Members’ Information Session as there were so many positive details that members would find both interesting and informative. 
13.TF.104
NORTHAMPTONSHIRE STREET WATCH

Sgt Adam Ward and PSCO Lucy Tomlinson attended the meeting to provide a presentation on Northamptonshire Street Watch.

It was noted that this scheme was anticipated to be launched in the All Saints ward in the near future following successful trials in Bedfordshire and the West Midlands. It would be completely independent of the police, although support would still be received from the local force. 

Street Watch would consist of pairs of volunteers providing high visibility foot patrols in their areas for the purpose of crime prevention, information gathering and public reassurance. The aim was to get people more involved with their own communities and engender an improved community spirit. Street Watch volunteers would be asked to donate two hours of their time a month to the patrols and were not being asked to replace police or involve themselves in confrontation. 
Full training would be supplied to those involved and there would be a rigorous selection process to ensure the right individuals were involved in the scheme. Initial patrols would take place alongside either a police officer or a PCSO, and support from police would include training leaflets and hi-viz tabards. Voluntary funding could be secured by groups with a view to eventually becoming self-sustaining.
Four volunteers had already registered their intention to take part in the scheme, although a further two individuals were required in order for Street Watch to commence. The forum heard that 4000 flyers designed by Councillor Mike Brown would be distributed across All Saints ward to raise awareness and seek volunteers for the scheme. It was hoped that the scheme would be rolled out to all wards in Kettering after the initial Street Watch had commenced. 

13.TF.105
HRA CAPITAL PROGRAMME UPDATE

John Conway introduced the forum to Darren Ibell, Property Services Manager, who had replaced the recently retired Neal Gibson. 

Darren provided the forum with an update on the delivery of the HRA Capital Programme for 2013/14 and the planning for the programme for 2014/15. 
The forum noted the achievements and works completed on KBC housing stock in the past year, including:-

· 32 kitchen replacements

· 65 properties had been made disabled access friendly

· 89 properties had received electrical modernisation

· 169 homes in 11 blocks had received new communal door entry systems

· 68 homes had received fire safety improvements

· 32 homes had received full UPVC window replacements

· 390 GRP external front doors had been fitted

· 156 boilers had been replaced

· 24 homes had received external wall repairs

· 55 roofs had been replaced

· 46 homes had received internal and external wall insulation

· 30 major void properties had been returned to circulation

The forum noted that the total HRA capital spend at 1st March was approximately £2.5m with a further £300k allocated for committed works. It was anticipated that works would come in almost exactly on budget for the year which was seen as a positive achievement.

Priorities for 2014/15 were to maintain housing decency using accurate stock condition data and to develop the Homes for the Future brand. KBC also had a duty to ensure compliance with regulatory requirements as well as advocating transparency in all delivery processes. The forum were advised that communication with all parties involved in improvements should be clear and concise to help manage tenants expectations and understand what and why KBC were undertaking work. 
Members of the forum were given the opportunity to ask questions regarding works undertaken on Highfield Road and Addison Road in Desborough.

John Conway asked the forum whether they wished to continue to receive the HRA Capital Programme in its current format, or whether a detailed annual document should be provided in May, with monthly updates highlighting any changes. The forum agreed that an annual document with monthly updates would be preferable.  

13.TF.106
LOCAL COMMUNITY INFORMATION

Due to time constraints, it was agreed that this item was deferred to the next meeting of the forum.
13.TF.107
CONNECT
Gloria Tubb reported that the latest issue of Connect was due for publication imminently. The availability of in-house design was positive and was being utilised not only by the magazine, but in the production of leaflets and forms. It was hoped that the review process could be signed off by the next forum in April.  
13.TF.108   TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
Martyn Lund reported that the panel was continuing to monitor voids, repairs and performance indicators. The review into introductory tenancies was progressing, with a report being produced that would be brought to the forum at a later date. 
13.TF.109
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

The forum was advised that on 17th February a Members’ Information Session had been held on the topic of the Changing Housing Market in Kettering, this topic would be coming to the forum as a future agenda item. 
It was further noted that a draft service plan setting out projects to improve the service in 2014/15 would be submitted to a future meeting.

Leona Mantle reported than an open day would be taking place in the Council Chamber on 20th March with 109 tenants invited to attend. This session was aimed at tenants who had previously expressed an interest in moving home or had mentioned financial difficulties. Invitees also included those tenants impacted by Welfare Reform changes. A budgeting guide would be available to attendees, as well as access to housing officers, Keyways and Home Move advisors who could offer practical advice and support.

Additionally, a Keyways Open House Day would be taking place on Saturday 22nd March. Over 700 invitations had been issued for the event which it was hoped would raise awareness of Keyways, increase bidding and reduce the number of difficult to let properties KBC had in stock. 

Councillor Don asked whether the time was right to reinforce tenant’s responsibilities for repairs and obtaining insurance for such repairs. John Conway advised that a feature could be included in a forthcoming edition of Connect. 
13.TF.110
PRIZE DRAW

The winner of the prize draw was Sandra Nash.
13.TF.111
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

It was noted that the date for the next meeting of the forum would be Thursday 10th April 2014. 
(The meeting started at 6.30 pm and ended at 8.25pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
djp
Tenants Forum No. 7
13.3.14

